
 
 
 
 

Alabama Community College Association 
Business Meeting 

November 21, 2023 
Mobile Convention Center 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER      

The Business Meeting of the Alabama Community College Association was held on 
November 21, 2023 at the Mobile Convention Center. Dr. Ashli Wilkins, President, called 
the meeting to order at 11:23 a.m. 
 

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES      
The minutes of the November 2022 meeting were approved as presented. 

 
III. TREASURER’S REPORT      

Ms. Amelia Fox provided a financial report for the Association. The report was filed for 
audit. 

 
IV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS      

No pending matters remained.  
 

V. NEW BUSINESS 
a. Election Results for Second Vice President – Dr. Chris Franklin, Parliamentarian, 

reported election results for the office of Second Vice President. The candidates 
were Dr. Brian Gordon and Mr. Olivier Charles. The winner of the election was 
Mr. Olivier Charles.  

b. Election results for Commission Chairs – Dr. Franklin announced the election 
results for the newly elected Commission Chairs and Vice Chairs as follows: 
 
• Commission on Administration Chair: Dr. Carolyn Henderson, Drake State  
• Commission on Administration Vice Chair: Dr. Tammie Briggs, Wallace Selma  

 
• Commission on Faculty Chair: Hollee Thomas, Wallace Selma 
• Commission on Faculty Vice Chair: Dr. David McKinney, Jeff State 

 
• Commission on Students Chair: Dr. Nicole Bell, Drake State  
• Commission on Students Vice Chair: Dr. Theresa Mays, Trenholm State 

 
• Commission on Support Chair: Vonicia Lowe, Bishop State  
• Commission on Support Vice Chair: Dr. Steven Onukwuli, Bishop State  

 
• Commission on Workforce Development Chair: Akareem Spears, Bishop State  
• Commission on Workforce Development Vice Chair: Alan Smith, Gadsden State 

 



 
VI. FINAL REMARKS 

Dr. Wilkins expressed appreciation to all participants, the Executive Committee, and her 
colleges for their contributions and support. She then introduced Ms. Annette 
Funderburk as the incoming President. 
      

VII. REMARKS BY INCOMING ACCA PRESIDENT    
Ms. Funderburk thanked Dr. Wilkins and welcomed her as our Immediate Past 
President. 

 
VIII. PINNING OF ACCA PRESIDENT    

Mr. Ben Jordan, Past President, presented an ACCA President’s pin to Dr. Wilkins.  
 
IX. ADJOURMENT        

Ms. Funderburk adjourned the meeting at 11:37 a.m. 
 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Jessica McMeekin 
ACCA Secretary   
 
  


